School Health Advisory Council
Meeting Minutes – September 30, 2013

*  Welcome and Introductions

Emily Lavine (Asst. Dir of Youth & Family Services), Julie Fenn (LPS Prevention Specialist), Connie Kent (Board Member, LYFS), Alessandro Alessandrini (liaison, School Committee), BJ Rudman (Collaborative to Reduce Student Stress), Sharon Kendall (PTSA co-chair of forums), Liza Connelly, Jen Vogelzang, Lori Tambone (co-chair PTSA), Leslie Zales (PTA/O President’s Council), Blaise Aguirre (Child Psychologist, McLeans Hospital), Eamonn Sheehan (Coordinator, PE/Wellness), Jill Gasperini (Director, School Health Services), Mary Ellen Dunn (Asst. Supt. Of Business and Finance), Carol Shum (notes), Jennifer Wolfrum (Asst. Coord, PE/Wellness), Ann Redmond (Chair, SHAC)

*  Announcements


There was a request for SHAC to endorse the upcoming Community Forum - Awareness of the Effects of Violent Media.  A vote was taken and SHAC will be a co-sponsor. Jen will send to distribution list inform then that SHAC has endorsed the event and request that people support it with their attendance.
*  Subcommittees:

Alessandro reported that a Lexington Youth at Risk Ad Hoc Committee has been formed under the auspices of the LPS School Committee.  The committee will focus on a safety net for youth and parents.  Towards this end the committee will identify resources.  There have been several meetings with BJ, Margaret Coppe (school committee) and others to generate support for this Committee. The plan is to get a core group (liaisons from the various groups in town) to review what policies and groups exist (both school-based and town-wide), to promote communication between committees and to identify unmet needs.  This includes looking at children at risk and at risk of suicide. There is a time frame for the committee with a deadline in September 2014 at which point the committee will make recommendations and then the committee will dissolve. 

A question was asked about the differences between Lexington Youth and Family Services (LYFS) and the Youth and Family Services under the Human Service Department.  LYFS is a private, non-profit group and the Human Services programming represents a town-funded effort. 
Blaise recapped SHAC’s efforts focusing on youth and stress and wondered if those efforts are trickling down in a tangible way to the students.  Jennifer mentioned that three LHS students are initiating an after-school meditation group for all students from 2:30 - 3:00.  Julie said that she is using it in her trainings. There are also some middle school efforts under an LEF grant.  Blaise reported that there has been an increase in beds at Mclean’s unit for youth with suicidal ideation and youth at risk.  The Ad Hoc Committee may need us to communicate more about these efforts.

We broke out into subcommittees where we discussed what we have been doing as well as what we want to be doing this school year.  We then reported out:

Wellness Policy subcommittee- Whitsons (food service provider) has added a catering manager to their staff in response to the number of meetings in town.  They also have a list of healthy snacks for booster clubs, PTA spring fairs, etc. and they are happy to work with any group to provide food for staff appreciation days, field days, etc.  MaryEllen reported that employees are being added to the automated payment system.  The schools are in good shape with regard to the Wellness Policy.  Teachers are requesting that school nurses review foods that are being used as part of the curriculum; for example, the foods used in the science dept.  The nurses also make sure to communicate with parents about any allergy foods.  Jill reported that the AEDs are aging out (8 year life; ours are 12 years old) and will need to be replaced.

Substance abuse subcommittee - LHS is planning a mock crash in the spring that will focus on juniors; it will be held during a week of activities that will also include the “2 out of 5” campaign and “it can wait” day. These activities will address the widespread denial among teens and adults as to what the adolescent brain can do. 

The prevention program is also looking at the MarijuanaEDU and AlcoholEDU, online programs,that provide anonymous surveys of attitudes and beliefs (people can try them through Newton South’s web site.).  A person can answer a page of questions and get immediate feedback with educational content tailored to the person taking the survey. Students really liked the online surveys and feedback.

Stress subcommittee: talked about APs, homework, and scheduling at the high school. Discussion looked at ways to find some “wiggle room” at LHS to allow for more flexibility regarding taking AP classes and trying to find stress reduction. Also encouraged to look at the students who are not in AP or honors classes. There is a big group of students who feel stress about not taking these classes. 

Dr. Ryan Madigan (McLean’s partial DBT program) will be coming to speak to all of the Freshmen and then the health teachers will follow up with conversations in the health classes. There was a brief discussion about future funding with the Human Services Dept. and the efforts to include stress reduction in the curriculum. 

Blaise offered to provide a talk about cutting, self-harm and DBT (Dialectical Behavioral Therapy) for parents and/or students. In his opinion, DBT is the single most effective tool against self-abusive behavior and suicidal ideation.  It was suggested that this could possibly be part of the PTA speakers series.

The subcommittee also talked about supporting the effort being spearheaded by LYFS to explore mental health issues in Lexington’s Asian community. SHAC can assist with getting the word out to the entire community

*  SHAC brochure review

Leslie has developed a SHAC tri-fold flyer that will be available at different schools to inform people about SHAC and to invite them to attend a meeting.  We reviewed the draft and made some suggestions for changes.

*  Updates:

· MS YRBS & HS YRBS:  The middle school Youth Risk Behavior Survey will be given to 7th and 8th graders in the spring and a modified version will be given to 6th graders. The survey is voluntary and parents can opt their child out. There will be an informational evening for parents to come and discuss how it is implemented and its purpose. The survey questions will be available for anyone who wants to view them at each school.  Lexington has been administering the YRBS at the high school since 1994. There is a one-year time lag between administering the survey and the results and analysis being completed and made available.
· Nursing: school-based flu clinics will be offered Oct 30 from 4-7 at Diamond, and on Dec 4 at LHS in the Library Media Ctr from 4-7 pm

· Employee Wellness Program:  LPS is providing wellness opportunities for staff. Wellness champions are in each school. Efforts include providing massage chairs, BP, breathing relaxation with stress dots, PE discussion. Two FTE Wellness Coordinators were hired.

· Topics for future meetings: 1) Concern about amount of time for lunch (Hastings redesigned kitchen and shaved off minutes from lunch line. Point of control system that was instituted 4 years ago helps add more time; food service provides breakfast in every school).  Concern that middle school and elementary students don’t have access to showering after gym. Also, showers not used at HS.
· The Ad-hoc committee will be formed very soon and will be looking for liaisons from existing groups including SHAC. 

· Town has been implementing an environmental grant for the community.  It would be good to have an update on this at our next meeting.

NEXT MEETING IS DECEMBER 2, 2013, 7-9 PM LIBRARY MEDIA CENTER

